December 12, 2011   
The Chehalis city council met in regular session on Monday, December 12, 2011, in the Chehalis city hall.  Mayor Ketchum called the meeting to order at 5:32 p.m. with the following council members present: Terry Harris, Bob Spahr, Dr. Isaac Pope, Daryl Lund, and Dennis Dawes.  Councilor Taylor was absent (excused).  Staff present included: Merlin MacReynold, City Manager; Brian Kelly, Assistant City Attorney; Judy Schave, City Clerk; and Peggy Hammer, Human Resources Administrator.
1.  Executive Session.  Mayor Ketchum announced the council would be in executive session pursuant to RCW 42.30.140(4)(a) – collective bargaining for approximately 30 minutes and there would be no decision following conclusion of the executive session.
Mayor Ketchum closed the executive session at 5:59 p.m. and announced the council would take a four minute recess before opening the regular meeting at 6:03 p.m.  Additional staff included: Glenn Schaffer, Police Chief; Kelvin Johnson, Fire Chief; Eva Lindgren, Finance Manager; Bob Nacht, Community Development Director; and Herta Fairbanks, Public Works Director.  Members of the media included Bianca Fortis from The Chronicle and Bruce Hunting from KITI.
2.  Update on Chehalis Flood Authority.  Julie Balmelli-Powe gave a brief update on what was happening with the flood authority.  She reported a new early warning system recently went on-line at contrail.onerain.net, adding it was pretty informative, but they still had a few kinks to work out.  
Ms. Balmelli-Powe talked briefly about the second addendum to the interlocal agreement between the different communities of the Chehalis River Basin, adding she hoped the council would support it.  She noted the interlocal agreement would be discussed later in the meeting.
Ms. Balmelli-Powe thanked the council for the go-ahead to hire Fish Biologist Shane Scott to review the fish study.  She provided a handout from Anchor QEA which showed the predicted salmonid abundance using various modeled scenarios.  Ms. Balmelli-Powe reported the best-case scenario with the least impact was water retention with the ability to draw water from the bottom of the reservoir.  She noted the initial report indicated very little damage to the fish habitat.  Ms. Balmelli-Powe stated there was also an enhancement study out which showed they can enhance fish habitat to compensate for any damage that the retention structure might cause. She reported most people who are against water retention, including Anchor QEA, were shocked that the best-case scenario was actually the hydraulic dam with a reservoir. 

Councilor Spahr inquired about the scenario of flood storage only (with passage), and asked how big the dam would be.  Ms. Balmelli-Powe thought it was a 220 foot dam, adding the footing was almost as wide as the reservoir dam.  She indicated they would still have to put in a tunnel to provide fish passage through the base of the dam.  Councilor Spahr asked where the water would come through and what harm would there be to the fish.  Ms. Balmelli-Powe reported it wouldn’t leave the natural stream open, it would just allow fish passage all of the time with the use of a fish ladder to get there.  Councilor Harris suggested they couldn’t open it at the bottom, adding the increased pressure would cause it to blow out, which was why they still needed to have a ladder.

Ms. Balmelli-Powe stated everything was looking promising and noted the flood authority chair recently had a great breakthrough with the Tribe.  She indicated elections were coming up in January and believed the current chair would continue to chair the flood authority.     

3.  Chehalis-Centralia Airport Property and Louisiana Avenue/Airport Road Connection.  Lewis County Public Works Director Tim Elsea and Lewis County Real Estate Services Operations Manager Larry Unzelman briefed the council on the Airport Road reconstruction project.  Mr. Elsea reported, in order for the project to move forward, they needed to acquire some right-of-way along Airport Road from National Frozen Foods.  Mr. Elsea stated the area varied in width, but it was about three acres.  He noted in talking with National Frozen Foods they were worried about losing some areas of irrigation, which they use to do away with wastewater from their process.  Mr. Elsea reported National Frozen Foods was asking that they be allowed to purchase about 40 acres from the old Blaser property at fair market value.  He noted National Frozen Foods considered this to be contingent on them providing the right-of-way for the Airport Road Project.  Mr. Elsea noted the area of the Blaser property that National Frozen Foods was interested in was not purchased with FAA funding, adding if it was it would not be allowed to be sold at this point.  
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Mr. Elsea reported the City Council and the Board of County Commissioners would both have to approve any land acquisition or sale of property that happens on the airport property.  He stated they were asking for a motion from the Council to be able to go ahead and continue negotiations with National Frozen Foods to sell a portion of their land for right-of-way use for the Airport Road reconstruction project, and in turn we would sell them a portion of the airport property to use for their operation.  
Councilor Dawes stated he was aware of the reason why part of the property was funded with FAA funding and part wasn’t.  He noted only a portion of the farm was needed for the avigation easement and other work, but they had to buy the whole thing because the seller wasn’t willing to parcel it out.  Councilor Dawes indicated at one time the airport looked at marketing the unneeded property; however, there wasn’t any interest because of where it was located.  He didn’t believe the property had any potential use by the airport and suggested that selling it might be a good option to look at.  Airport Manager Allyn Roe reported, as far as airport use, they could not determine anything that would ultimately come up in the future. 
 Mr. Roe stated they were currently locked into a 20-year lease with National Frozen Foods.  He indicated, based on their request for proposals on the property, National Frozen Foods was the highest bidder and probably had the best use for the property.  Mr. Roe noted there would be further protections on the property including an existing avigation easement that was on the site before they purchased it.  He reported they also plan to do everything necessary to ensure that it does not cause a conflict in the future with airport operations.
Mr. Elsea stated they saw it as a win win situation in that we get the right-of-way for the Airport Road improvements and the airport gets an infusion of cash by selling the property at fair market value, while keeping restrictions and perpetuity to protect the airport.  He noted the airport can also get the avigation easement they’ve been wanting, and at the same time they are protecting and enhancing a local business.
Councilor Spahr inquired about the area of the freeway that was going to need more property for the widening project.  Mr. Elsea reported that was not part of the proposal at all.  He noted the 40 acres will take care of the needs of National Frozen Foods, even if they lose some acreage to the freeway widening.


Councilor Lund noted years ago there was talk of using the Blaser farm to enhance other property.  He asked, ‘if they sold it could the airport still use it for that purpose.’  Mr. Roe stated they looked into that issue when they had the compensatory requirements on the books and the biggest obstacle they ran into was the known archeology sites that were pretty much everywhere out there.  

Councilor Spahr moved that the council authorize negotiations for the sale of the airport surplus property.  

The motion was seconded by Councilor Pope and carried unanimously.  


4.  Update on Recent Levee Inspection.  Mr. Elsea reported during the levee inspection this year the inspectors and the United Stated Corps of Engineers (Corps) noticed a couple of low spots.  He stated the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) did some work to figure out where the low spots were and are now asking if we would be willing to work with them to quantify where the levee could be raised to give us more freeboard for future flooding, and to also work with the Corps on getting permits that may be needed to raise the levee before any spring flooding.

Mr. Elsea reported he contacted the Corps and they are encouraging us to get the levee raised in two areas.  He noted he also spoke with WSDOT and they have tentatively agreed that the county and WSDOT would split the costs, adding there would be no costs to the airport, or the city.  Mr. Elsea stated they would need to enter into an MOA in the future and would bring that back to the council for approval before any work was done. 


Councilor Dawes stated in the future he would appreciate it if when anything is discussed regarding the airport that they bring our city manager in from the beginning, since it was a jointly run operation between the city and the county.  Mr. Elsea stated he would commit that that would happen.
5.  Express Services at Solid Waste Transfer Station.  Mr. Elsea reported, back on November 1, they started a new ‘express service’ at the solid waste transfer station.  He briefly explained the new service, noting if someone brings in household 
garbage in quantities of six 32 gallon bags/cans or less, they can pay $10 at the window as they come in, drive into the recycle 
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area and dump their garbage into a 40-yard container, and then drive out.  Mr. Elsea noted the new service would eliminate having to drive up to the tipping floor and then wait in line on the way out to pay.  He noted he had been out there on a couple of Saturdays to let people know about the new service.  Mr. Elsea stated it wouldn’t change the number of customers; they were just targeting people who were already bringing in household containers, mainly on weekends.
Councilor Spahr asked “what happens when people figure out they can go through the recycle lane to dump their garbage and skip paying the $10.”  Mr. Elsea suggested there was always going to be people trying to abuse the system a little, but the scale attendants and the technicians up top were pretty good at watching what was happening.  He noted since implementing the process they have increased the number of 32 gallon containers from four to six.  

6.  Consent Calendar.  Councilor Dawes moved to approve the consent calendar comprised of the following: 

a.  Minutes of the regular meeting of November 28, 2011;  

b.  Claim Vouchers No. 101629-101737 and EFT No. 102011 in the amount of $140,853.98 dated November 30, 2011; and Payroll Vouchers No. 35210-35282, 2727-2797, and Electronic Federal Tax Payment No. 105 in the amount of $643,393.58 dated November 30, 2011;  

c.  Approve second addendum to the interlocal agreement among the communities of the Chehalis River basin for study, analysis, and implementation of flood control projects to protect the Chehalis River Basin; and


d.  Authorize city manager to execute the 2011/2012 Teamsters Local #252 Non-uniformed Personnel Contract. 


The motion was seconded by Councilor Lund and carried unanimously.


7.  Administration Reports.


a.   Update on the Chehalis Avenue Beautification Project.  Public Works Director Herta Fairbanks reported the city applied for a grant last year with the Transportation Improvement Board (TIB) to re-do Chehalis Avenue, and in conjunction with that, we also applied for a beautification grant.  She noted the city received the beautification grant; however, we did not get the grant to fix the street.  Ms. Fairbanks reminded the council that the city did some of the beautification on a ‘pilot’ basis to see how traffic would respond, but hadn’t really moved forward with anything in addition to that just yet, mostly by virtue of the late construction season this year.  

Ms. Fairbanks reported the city reapplied for the same TIB grant as we did last year, and in addition, TIB opened up a second grant application process that was under a truncated application for preservation of urban arterial streets.  She was pleased to report that the city received the TIB grant to grind out a layer of Chehalis Avenue and replace it with new surface.  Ms. Fairbanks noted the project would be done in conjunction with the beautification grant.  She stated once the city signs the agreement with TIB we can move forward with engineering, which she anticipated doing come the first of the year.

b.  Second Council Meeting in December.  City Manager MacReynold asked if the council felt the need for a second meeting in December, adding he didn’t have any administrative needs for the remainder of the year.  The consensus of the council was to cancel the second meeting in December.


8.  Council Reports.

a.  Update from Councilor Spahr.  Councilor Spahr reported he attended the Lewis County Economic Development Board meeting and the annual retreat, which City Manager MacReynold also attended.  He noted good things were happening in Lewis County, but sometimes you just don’t see it.  Councilor Spahr stated he hoped 2012 would be good for economic development.

Councilor Spahr reported he also attended the annual Santa parade, adding they gave out a lot of candy this year.
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b.  Update from Councilor Dawes.  Councilor Dawes reported he and Councilor Lund recently attended a couple of Lewis County Historical Board meetings.  He noted the museum also held a grand reopening and ribbon cutting ceremony along with the “Evening with the Authors” event on December 2, adding it was a very busy and successful night.  Councilor Dawes reported the work continued on rebuilding the museum back into a smooth operation, adding there was a good core of hard-working volunteers helping out to make things happen.
Councilor Dawes reported he served as a ‘describer’ at the annual Santa parade this year, adding he was impressed by the very large crowd that turned out, adding that was nice to see.

Councilor Dawes reported, on December 6, he and other North Lewis County Regional Fire Authority Planning Committee members met and gave a presentation to the Centralia Rotary Club.  He reported Fire Chief Kelvin Johnson and Chief Jim Walkowski from Riverside Fire Authority gave the presentation, along with four or five members from the committee.  Councilor Dawes stated they were working very hard to get information out to people, so there are no surprises when the committee comes up with something to present at the end of the process. 


c.  Update on the Chehalis River Basin Partnership.  Councilor Harris reported the Chehalis River Basin Partnership met in November, at which time Boistfort Valley agreed to drop from the program because they were so inundated with work that it was hard for them to take a half a day to make the meetings.  He noted Thurston County Public Utility District had expressed interest in becoming a member, and being one of the largest purveyors of water around, Boistfort agreed to step aside and allow Thurston County to join the partnership. 


Councilor Harris reported the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) had been working on the addition of the ‘express service’ at the transfer station for quite some time.  He noted because construction debris was down and more people are recycling they were having a difficult time financially, adding the way they make their money is by tonnage.  Councilor Harris stated they were trying to keep their losses at a minimum and were working very hard not to increase tipping fees to people who come in because that usually leads to people dumping their garbage out along the highways and back roads.

Councilor Harris added, he thought the Santa parade was wonderful this year.


Councilor Lund asked if anyone tried to renegotiate the rent at the transfer station.  Councilor Harris stated they had and it resulted in a major increase in the rent of approximately $18,000 per month at the beginning of last year.  He reported the property was owned by the county and was rented by the facility.  
Councilor Harris stated it was interesting that the Lewis County Commissioners were also the committee that oversaw the program.  He noted SWAC gives them guidance and counseling and asks them to support their ideas.  Councilor Harris indicated, as they lose money, the county was continually drawing money out of their reserves.  He noted they have agreed on where they will allow their reserves to be drawn down to, adding they were about two years away from not having any reserves left.  
Councilor Lund inquired about the county owning the land, wondering if the taxpayers who dump their garbage there were paying themselves to lease their own land.  Councilor Harris suggested they could look at it in a lot of different ways.


Councilor Harris stated he felt they were working with them as much as they can, adding it becomes a sticky wicket when you have a utility that’s a revenue stream and they have to follow the letter of the law as to what they can do.  He reported they were just losing money.


9.  Tabled Items.


a.  Appointment and Reappointment of Lodging Tax Advisory Committee Members.  Mayor Ketchum noted the item would be tabled until January 23, 2012.

10.  Ordinance No. 885-B, Second and Final Reading – Amending Section 5.16 of the Chehalis Municipal Code and Repealing Ordinance No. 640-B.  Eva Lindgren reported there were no changes made to the ordinance since it was presented to the council for first reading.  She noted they were basically cleaning up the language to clarify the two components
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 of the special excise tax for lodging.

Councilor Harris moved that the council pass Ordinance No. 885-B on second and final reading.


The motion was seconded by Lund and carried unanimously.

11.  Ordinance No. 886-B, Second and Final Reading – Amending the 2011 Budget.  Ms. Lindgren reported the information provided in the council packet included a line-by-line description of what was being affected in the budget amendment.  She noted she clearly identified items that had been added or amended for the second reading and offered to answer any questions the council might have.

Councilor Dawes stated it appeared that the fund repayment to the utilities had been added.  Ms. Lindgren reported they had already budgeted for the payback of the funds in the utilities, adding what they did not have was the bond fund itself that was created with the bond ordinance.  Ms. Lindgren stated, based on the terminology that was created in our offering statement and in order to be compliant, the city had to use the bond fund this year to pay the debt issuance costs. 


Councilor Dawes moved to pass Ordinance No. 886-B, as amended, on second and final reading.  


The motion was seconded by Councilor Spahr and carried unanimously. 


12.  Resolution 19-2011, First and Final Reading – Adopting the 2012 Budget for the Chehalis-Centralia Airport.  Airport Manager Allyn Roe reported annually the county and the city jointly approve their budget and any amendments.  He noted the 2012 budget was fairly consistent with past budgets.  Mr. Roe reported the one thing to note was the fluctuation of fuel prices, adding they move about 120,000 gallons of fuel per year, which can obviously change their budget.  He noted the only capital projects for next year was the engineering for approach lighting at the north end of the airport, and environmental work necessary to plan for construction in 2013.  Mr. Roe reported their operating expenditures were fairly consistent coming in at $1,443,141, noting the only large fluctuation was fuel sales.  He reported total revenues expected for 2012 were $1,470,055, leaving a net profit of $26,914.

Councilor Harris inquired about the fund balances.  Mr. Roe stated they were around $1.5 million.  Councilor Harris asked if that was what he was declaring as reserves.  Mr. Roe stated that was correct.   


Councilor Dawes stated he too wondered why the reserves were not listed, adding they were normally included.  He stated he was glad to hear that they were healthy, but would feel a little more comfortable to have that information provided in the document that comes to them.  Mr. Roe stated he understood.


Councilor Spahr asked how many full-time employees (FTEs) were included in their budget.  Mr. Roe reported they had about 4.5 FTEs.  


City Manager MacReynold asked Mr. Roe to email him the reserve numbers, and he would forward them to the council.  Mr. Roe apologized for leaving that information out and stated he would email City Manager MacReynold the full county budget that included those numbers.

Councilor Lund asked why the county commissioners were not charging rent for the airport property.  It was noted because it was jointly owned by the city and the county.  Mr. Roe believed most likely it would fall under the revenue diversion clause of the FAA grant obligations. 

Councilor Dawes moved that the council adopt Resolution No. 19-2011 on first and final reading. 


The motion was seconded by Councilor Pope and carried unanimously.


13.  Ordinance No. 887-B, First Reading – Amending the City Parking Ordinance.  City Manager MacReynold reported the ordinance was held over from the previous meeting to give the administration a chance to look into the enforcement
 of it.  He noted the ordinance being presented to the council was the same as what was brought before them at the previous 
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meeting.

Police Chief Glenn Schaffer reported the ordinance would allow for the removal of vehicles after 72 hours, based on our policies on a complaint basis.  He reported once vehicles are identified they will need to be tagged and remain in place for 72 hours before they could be removed.  
Councilor Pope inquired about vehicles on private property.  Chief Schaffer reported the city could not tow vehicles off of private property unless they create some sort of nuisance.  He noted the ordinance would only affect on-street parked vehicles.


Councilor Spahr moved that the council pass Ordinance No. 887-B on first reading.


Councilor Pope seconded the motion.


Mayor Ketchum stated as long as he had been sitting on the council they’ve only had two people come to the city to complain about on-street parking, and now all of the sudden they were going to jump on the bandwagon and put an ordinance in place.  Councilor Spahr stated it wasn’t all of the sudden, adding the particular incident he was referring to had been going on for about eight months, adding it was a shame they have to go to something like this.  He suggested if you live on a street where parking is limited and people begin to use the street as a storage facility for a vehicle they never use, it can be very frustrating.  Councilor Spahr believed the ordinance would give residents a way to make a complaint and have vehicles moved. 


Councilor Dawes stated he understood the reason why, adding it was very frustrating.  He suggested they have a lot of folks who may have one house with six vehicles and others who just don’t move their vehicles.  He did have concerns that one of the first vehicles that gets towed will probably be someone on vacation.  Councilor Dawes stated he would support the ordinance because he knew there were certain vehicles in certain areas that need to be moved.  He believed it was a quality of life issue and these were the types of things that can turn people’s buttons real quick.  


Councilor Lund stated he agreed with the Mayor, adding “how many years has this city been here, and we’ve gotten along fine without this ordinance.”   He suggested there were a lot of retired people who live in the community that may be gone on vacation for weeks at a time.  Councilor Spahr noted that was why it was ‘complaint’ oriented.  He noted the case that brought the issue up was on Washington Street, adding it was a truck that had been parked there for almost a year without being moved and there was no other way to get the vehicle off of the road. 

Councilor Lund wondered if they were going to amend the budget in order to hire another officer.  He suggested people might start faxing in complaints once the ordinance is in place and felt we didn’t have the staff to deal with it.


The motion passed 5 to 2, with Mayor Ketchum and Councilor Lund voting against the motion.

City Manager MacReynold wished the council a very Merry Christmas and a happy and safe New Year.

There being no further business to come before the council, the meeting adjourned at 6:55 p.m. 








_____________________________

              







                        Mayor  
Attest:
_____________________________________
City Clerk
SUGGESTED MOTION

I move that the council approve the minutes of the regular city council meeting of December 12, 2011.
